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LIFE INSURANCE & FINANCIAL PLANNING COMMITTEE

NEW YORK, NY
JULY 10, 2008
MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Life Insurance & Financial Planning Committee met at the Marriott Marquis in New York, NY on Thursday, July 10, 2008, at 2:30 p.m. 
Sen. Joseph Crisco of Connecticut, co-chair of the Committee, presided.
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Sen. Chris Steineger, KS
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Rep. Dennis Keene, KY


Rep. Hank Zuber, MS



Rep. Don Flanders, NH
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Rep. Frank Wald, ND
Sen. Jake Corman, PA
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Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Michael Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations

Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education

MINUTES
The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its February 28 meeting in Washington, D.C.
STATE STOLI LEGISLATION
Mr. Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations, said the United States Senate Special Committee on Aging had expressed interest in life settlements issues and that he would meet with Committee staff to discuss 2007 NCOIL efforts to amend its Life Settlements Model Act to regulate stranger originated life insurance schemes (STOLIs). 
John Gerni of American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) said that in 2008, twenty-eight states considered legislation to regulate stranger-originated life insurance schemes (STOLIs).  He said twelve of those states enacted laws—eleven of which incorporated key aspects of the NCOIL model.  He said North Dakota adopted the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) Viatical Settlements Model in 2007. 
Mr. Gerni said many states developed “hybrid” bills that incorporated key provisions of both the NAIC and NCOIL models.  He said ACLI supports this approach as long as it deals with STOLI schemes.

Doug Head of the Life Insurance Settlement Association (LISA) said the hybrid approaches are not effective and disagreed with Mr. Gerni’s comments.  He said the NCOIL model is the best way to regulate STOLI schemes and commended Committee members for their 2007 work.
Mr. Head said major insurance states, like New York and California, were working to pass the NCOIL model.  He said the two states would likely pass legislation during special sessions or when legislatures reconvene in January 2009.
STATE GROUP LIFE MODERNIZATION EFFORTS

John Gerni of the American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) said twenty-seven states were modernizing group life insurance laws to increase the availability and affordability of life insurance products.  He said insurers noticed several common provisions among existing laws that were antiquated and in need of modernization throughout the states.
Mr. Gerni said states, among other things, were repealing or reducing the qualifying group membership number,  , limitations on dependent coverage, as well as abolishing partially paid employer premium requirements.
Mr. Gerni said limitations were originally drafted to protect insurers from adverse selection, among other concerns.  He said they were also developed when it was believed that the employer must pay part, or all, of the premium for an employer group plan.
Mr. Gerni said changes reflect similar amendments to an NAIC Group Life Insurance Definition and Group Life Insurance Standard Provisions Model Act.  He said of the twenty-seven states, fifteen states had completed modernization efforts, while twelve would likely finish in the coming year.  
QUESTIONABLE SENIOR-SPECIFIC CERTIFICATIONS IN FINANCIAL PLANNING

Ryan Wilson of the American Association of Retired Persons (AARP) said senior-specific certifications and designations imply a misleading level of expertise to senior citizens.  He said some designations and certifications are used to fraudulently market financial products to seniors.
Mr. Wilson said many of these designations, such as “senior investment specialist”, are words grouped together to imply a special expertise.   He noted that some agents and brokers use these designations after attending a weekend seminar—which, he said, should not qualify someone as an expert.
Commissioner Matt Kitzi of the Missouri Securities Division said the North American Securities Administrators Association (NASAA) approved a Model Rule on the Use of Senior-Specific Certifications and Professional Designations in April 2008.  He said the approved model would address several of the concerns raised by Mr. Wilson. 

Commissioner Kitzi said the model rule prohibits the misleading use of senior and retiree designations while providing a means for securities administrators to recognize the use of legitimate designations.  He said the model defines a legitimate designation as one conferred by an accredited organization like the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) or the National Commission for Certifying Agencies (NCCA). 
Commissioner Kitzi said California and New Hampshire had approved the new NASAA rule, and that Alabama, Florida, Virginia, Washington, and Missouri were in the process of filing it.  
Commissioner Kitzi said that Sen. Herb Kohl (D-WI) and the United State Senate Special Committee on Aging was interested in the designation issue.  He said Sen. Kohl sponsored S. 2794, The Senior Investor Protection Act of 2008, which directs the Attorney General to establish grant programs for states.  He said the grants would enable states to investigate and prosecute misleading and fraudulent marketing practices and develop educational materials and training programs to protect seniors.
Sen. Hudgens asked what state legislators could do to influence the discussion.  Commissioner Kitzi said they should talk with their insurance and securities regulators about these issues.  He said model rules by NASAA and the NAIC will provide regulators with a vital tool to protect the interests of seniors.
Brett Palmer of the NAIC said their Life Insurance and Annuities Committee was working on a Model Regulation to Govern the Use of Senior-Specific Designations in the Sale of Life Insurance and Annuities.  He said the NAIC model regulation parallels the NASAA model for securities brokers and prohibits the use of designations by insurance agents that are not accredited.

Mr. Palmer echoed the comments of Commissioner Kitzi and said the models establish a valuable tool for regulators to protect seniors and potential investors.  He said suitability in sales is important for consumer protections.  He said people marketing themselves as a specialized expert in the sales of financial products to seniors should be accredited.  He said proper enforcement of these accreditations is all the models attempt to do.

Mr. Palmer said the NAIC testified before the Senate Special Committee on Aging on designation issues and developed bulletins for both consumers and producers.  He said the NAIC model rule was being developed via conference calls and would likely be adopted by the 2008 NAIC Fall Meeting. 
William Anderson of the National Association of Insurance and Financial Advisors (NAIFA) said they endorsed and supported the NASAA model, and encouraged the NAIC to adopt a similar model.  He said a uniform system for agents throughout the states was important.

PRINCIPLES-BASED RESERVING

Joe Musgrove, Director of the Life and Health Division with the Arkansas Insurance Department, provided an update on the efforts of the NAIC and the American Academy of Actuaries (AAA) to implement principles-based regulations for life insurance reserves.  He said current reserving standards in the United States were established for older, more static life insurance products and were in need of reform.  

Mr. Musgrove likened newer products to all terrain-vehicles that present the policyholder with more flexibility and options.  He said the principles-based system would look at the actual risks a company may incur while continually tracking and monitoring necessary requirements. 
Dave Sandberg with the AAA said the purpose of a principles-based approach is to ensure uniform reserve requirements for a generation of consumer-focused products that have emerged over the last ten to fifteen years.   He said a principles-based approach is a collaborative effort between the industry and states to provide uniformity while allowing regulators and industry to adapt to product changes as they occur.  

Mr. Sandberg said the international community is moving to a principles-based approach as well.  He said the NAIC would likely consider a new Standard Valuation Law (SVL) in September at their Fall Meeting, which would authorize the NAIC Valuation Manual to become the uniform reference for reserve requirements.
Rep. Damron said changing reserving policies to allow companies more flexibility is dangerous.  Mr. Sandberg agreed with Rep. Damron, but said a principles-based approach is designed to be flexible and allow companies to react before problems arise. 
Norman Hill of Normalyn Ltd. said several issues should be considered before the SVL is passed.  He said the NAIC and AAA were worried about growing concerns regarding an Optional Federal Charter (OFC)—which caused them to expedite their development process. He said the working group moved several controversial issues from the SVL to the Valuation Manual for consideration at a later date.  He said the SVL would be passed first—enabling the working group to address controversial concerns once there are fewer political roadblocks.
Mr. Hill said state lawmakers should not approve the SVL until they are comfortable with the Valuation Manual.

LIFE INSURANCE AWARENESS MONTH RESOLUTION
Mr. Anderson said the Life and Health Insurance Foundation for Education (LIFE) proclaimed September 2008 as Life Insurance Awareness Month.  He said NCOIL supported these efforts in previous years and asked the Committee to do so again in 2008.  He said LIFE activity seeks to heighten the importance of life insurance for the American family.
Upon a motion made and seconded, the resolution was adopted.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:45 p.m.
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